
Old Assembl Room, DIDS Director's Office Conference Room 

State of Nevada 
Department of Indigent Defense Services 

Board Meeting Minutes 

1. Call to Order/Roll Call

Thursday, December 8, 2022 
1:00 PM 

Chair Mendiola called the meeting of the Board on Indigent Defense Services to order shortly 
after 1 :00 pm, on Thursday, December 8, 2022. 

A roll call was conducted by Cynthia Atanazio, and a quorum was established. 

Board Members Present: Chair Dave Mendiola, Joni Eastley, Chris Giunchigliani, Jeff Wells, 
Drew Christensen, Kate Thomas, Lorina Dellinger, Commissioner Cassie Hall, Allison Joffee, 
Harriett Cummings, Jarrod Hickman, and Justice William Maupin. 

Members not present: Vice Chair Laura Fitzsimmons 

Others Present: Executive Director Marcie Ryba, Deputy Director Thomas Qualls, Christopher 
Blandford, Chris Arabia, Charles Odgers, Scott Walker, Sally DeSoto, Guy Bovard, Melissa 
Carlisle, Henna Rasul, Professor Eve Hanan, and Cynthia Atanazio. 

2. Public Comment

There was complaint submitted via mailed letter; a copy was provided to the Board Members. 
Director Ryba advised that complaints are forwarded, but there is limited authority to do anything 
regarding a complaint. 

Deputy Director Qualls added that generally a response is sent to the complainant, and the 
complaint is forwarded to any party or parties of interest. 

Ms. Eastley inquired if the complaint was sent to Judge Shirley. 

Deputy Director Qualls said he would check and get back to the Board. 

Chair Mendiola asked if there was any additional Public Comments. 

Christopher Blandford inquired if this was the time to discuss the Public Defender. 

Chair Mendiola advised this was not the time and clarified what Public Comment was at this time 
of the meeting, per a request from Deputy Director Qualls and an inquiry from Director Ryba. 

3. Introduction of New Board Member, Lorina Dellinger (For discussion)
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Chair Mendiola introduced and welcomed Lorina Dellinger, the Assistant County Manager in 
Nye County, as the newest Board Member. 

4. Approval of Minutes. (For possible action)
a. BDR Subcommittee Business: Approval of the August 8, 2022, Minutes.
(For possible action)
b. BIDS Board: Approval of the August 18, 2022, Minutes. (For possible action)

Motion: Combine A and B for Approval of Minutes from August 8 and August 18, 2022. 

By: Joni Eastley 

Second: Chris Giunchigliani 
Vote: Passed Unanimously 

5. Board Recommendations of Candidates for Consideration by the Governor for

appointment of the Nevada State Public Defender. (For discussion and possible
action)

a. Information, discussion and possible action regarding ranked selection of candidates to
recommend to Governor Sisolak for appointment to the position of the Nevada State Public
Defender pursuant to NRS 180.010.

• Erica Roth
• Chris Arabia

• Charles Odgers

Chair Mendiola advised the Board that Administration had brought forward two candidates since 
Erica Roth had withdrawn. The candidates were directed they had five minutes to address the 
Board, after which Public Comment would then be opened. The candidates spoke m alphabetical 
order, starting with Mr. Arabia. 

Chris Arabia spoke for about 4 minutes. 

Chair Mendiola thanked Mr. Arabia, acknowledged he was under his 5 minutes, and asked if Mr. 
Odgers was on. 

Charles Odgers spoke for a little over 3 minutes. 

Chair Mendiola thanked Mr. Odgers and advised the Board a review of the interview process that 
brought forth the three names, which became two today, would be done after any comments. 
The Chair instructed those making comments to announce their name prior to speaking. 

Christopher Blandford introduced himself and spoke on Mr. Odgers' behalf for about 2 ½ 
minutes. 

Chair Mendiola thanked Mr. Blandford and requested the comments not be over 3 minutes, 
stating Mr. Blandford did very well, and reminded the next person to announce their name. 
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Scott Walker greeted the Board, introduced himself, and spoke for a little over 2 minutes on Mr. 
Odgers' behalf. 

Sally DeSoto introduced herself and spoke on Mr. Odgers' behalf for about a minute. 

Guy Bovard introduced himself and spoke for about a minute and a half on Mr. Odgers' behalf. 

Justice Maupin commented on how enthusiastic the coworkers were to have someone become 
their boss and inquired on the selection process and how the three candidates were narrowed down. 

Director Ryba reminded Justice Maupin of the Board's direction at the last meeting to prepare a 
list of qualifications, applications, and interviews, to make the recommendation of three candidates 
for the position of Nevada State Public Defender to the Board. She advised the Department 
received seven applications, strengths and weaknesses were considered, one candidate withdrew 
their application prior to interviews, and one of the final three candidates withdrew that morning. 
Director Ryba added that a requirement of the position was to be in Carson City; several candidates 
had been removed from consideration due to their unwillingness to relocate, resulting in Mr. 
Arabia and Mr. Odgers as the final two candidates. 

Justice Maupin thanked Director Ryba and asked if the main office needed to be in Carson City. 

Director Ryba reiterated, pursuant to Statute, the Office of the State Public Defender is required 
to be located in Carson City and advised that only Carson City and Storey Counties have opted in 
for representation by the State Public Defender. 

Melissa Carlisle introduced herself and spoke on behalf of Mr. Odgers for about a minute and a 
half. 

Chair Mendiola thanked Ms. Carlisle and asked if there was anyone else for comment. When 
there was none, he then thanked the candidates, stating he felt they were both strong candidates 
and was impressed, by review of their resumes, by all the great experience, specifically in Nevada. 
Chair Mendiola then asked Director Ryba how she wanted to proceed. 

Director Ryba thanked the Chair and advised that the Governor's Office had asked for a list of 
candidates for appointment to the Nevada State Public Defender. She questioned whether the 
Board wanted to rank the candidates or put both candidates forward to the Governor without a 
ranking. 

Jeff Wells clarified that the Board was not supposed to pick the candidate, but simply suggest 
names to the Governor, and then the Governor and his staff would choose the candidate. He felt 
the Board should submit both names without ranking them. 

Joni Eastley agreed and asked for an official motion. 

Chris Giunchigliani asked for clarification on whether the three names had been ranked when 
they had been brought to the Board. 
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Director Ryba answered no, and advised that the three names, now two, had simply been put 
forward to the Board. 

Justice Maupin commented that past Judicial selections were not ranked, so it would work now 
for the Governor. 

Drew Christensen agreed with Justice Maupin, adding when District Judges or Supreme Court 
Justices are appointed, the candidates are not ranked, but three candidates are moved forward. 

Chair Mendiola asked for additional comments or questions. There were none. 

Justice Maupin asked for the motion. 

Motion: Send Both Candidates Forward to the Governor's Office without Rank 
By: Jeff Wells 
Second: Joni Eastley 
Vote: Passed Unanimously 

Chair Mendiola thanked the Board and congratulated Mr. Arabia and Mr. Odgers, thanking them 
for their time and efforts. Both candidates thanked the Chair. 

6. Budget and Legislative Update. (For discussion and possible action)
a. FY 22: Reported County Indigent Defense Expenses and Maximum Contribution
Reimbursement Updates

Director Ryba provided the Board with an update, directing them to see the provided report for 
Fiscal Year 2022. She advised participating counties report their Indigent Defense spending to 
DIDS each quarter. The Department reviews whether each county is over or under the Maximum 
Contribution, noting the total amount reimbursed as of November 2022 was in bold, on the second 
to last line. This reimbursement was based on July 15th reporting, which is the final quarter of the 
fiscal year. In total, over $1.8 million dollars was able to be reimbursed to all the Rural Counties, 
which is extremely successful. Director Ryba pointed out that over to the right were the outstanding 
requests, based on updated reporting, which have been submitted for reimbursement. There were 
no additional questions or comments from the Board regarding the FY22 update. 

b. FY 23: Quarter 1 County Indigent Defense Expense Reporting

Director Ryba reiterated the first quarter reporting for Fiscal Year 2023 was due October 15th. 

She directed the Board to the report reflecting all participating reporting was received. Clark, 
Washoe, and Lander Counties are not intending to seek reimbursement, so no reporting was 
submitted. First quarter spending was shown on the report; no county has exceeded their Maximum 
Contribution at this time. 

c. Upcoming Legislative Session Plans: 1. Bill Draft Submission: SB39

Director Ryba advised the Board had been provided with a copy of Senate Bill 39, as it has been 
filed with the Legislature. This bill draft is seeking to have confidentiality of the records that 
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attorneys are required to provide to the Department. Some budget bills have also been submitted, 
which can go to Ways and Means, as needed, but she had not heard about these moving forward 
at this point. During the upcoming Legislative Session, DIDS members are planning to go and 
meet with Legislators to discuss Indigent Defense and the changes that need to be made. Director 
Ryba expressed the Department's openness to any direction or advice from the Board. 

Chris Giunchigliani asked if the Department is invited to the orientations for the new Legislators. 

Director Ryba responded that training is done for Legislators, and that she had reached out to 
LCB to inquire if Department members could attend the trainings; they advised they would let her 
know. 

Chris Giunchigliani expressed how important this would be since we are still a new Department, 
and with how many people were changing and new people coming in. 

Allison Joffee added that it was agreed that the main focus with the Legislature this year, other 
than the confidentiality, is funding; better funding, higher pay, and better benefits are needed for 
staff. DIDS is far behind, for example, the local District Attorneys, who just unionized. She 
expressed how most Public Defenders are concerned for their clients and are working for justice. 
This is a huge deal, and they need to be fully supported with better pay. Ms. Joffee asked if 
Department members could explore professional assistance, such as hiring a Lobbyist (paid or 
unpaid)? Could monies, or donations, be found somewhere? She felt that a Lobbyist could be a 
huge boost for the sorely underpaid staff. 

Chair Mendiola thanked Ms. Joffee, agreed, and stated the discussion about pay, not only for staff 
but in general, has been a long-discussed topic during past Board meetings. He then asked Director 
Ryba for her response. 

Director Ryba advised that Attorney General Henna Rasul was on the call and may be able to 
provide guidance on whether a Lobbyist could be hired. AG Henna Rasul has had experience with 
other boards. 

AG Henna Rasul advised that boards that hire lobbyists are self-funded licensing boards. She has 
seen several boards that do hire lobbyists but is uncertain whether a general funded board could or 
would be able to hire lobbyists. 

Director Ryba stated DIDS would explore the possibility of hiring Lobbyists, and possibly put 
this on the next meeting's agenda. She stated there was a training budget that was mainly unused 
due to most meetings currently being virtual, so all the funds were not needed. Director Ryba 
would reach out to determine if the funds could be repurposed. 

Joni Eastley commented that whether DIDS engages in paid or unpaid lobbying services or not, 
it should not stop individual Board members from contacting as many Legislators as possible, or 
at least encourage familiar Legislators to increase funding for the Department. 
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Chair Mendiola agreed and shared how this was a critical day to day activity; a lot of time was 
spent on this out in the Rurals. He encouraged all Board members to reach out to anybody they 
know in the Legislature. 

Chris Giunchigliani stated she echoed the previous comments. Most of the rest of her comments 
could not be heard; her connection was breaking up and unintelligible. She shared there was $11 
million/billion unexpected gaming funds that should go toward specific uses. 

Joni Eastley shared she had been discussing this recently with Director Ryba. The State is 
predicting a $2 billion dollar surplus over projected revenues. 

Chris Giunchigliani asked ifthere was a salary schedule. She remembers talks regarding salary 
review and underpaid folks in the field and inquired if still relevant. 

Chair Mendiola confirmed something had been done. 

Director Ryba advised a salary study was done, comparing DIDS salaries with the Attorney 
General's Office. It was found the Public Defender was not keeping pace with the AG, and 
certainly not up to the level of the Counties. The Data Analyst recommended to request salary 
increases to match the Attorney General's. 

Justice Maupin expressed Ms. Joffee had brought up a very important point, but it is a point that 
has long existed. He shared about his first involvement with public service law, and the boards he 
had been a member of. People have always been underpaid, and attempts were made to increase 
pay. It worked, but it was not enough! There are certain tensions between some courts and 
agencies, and other agencies or branches of government, and what they pay their lawyers. Justice 
Maupin would be happy to speak to this in any upcoming hearings. He feels it is essential people 
are able to have resources, in forming this organization, similar to that of the government 
prosecuting them. 

Chair Mendiola agreed with Judge Maupin. Chair Mendiola said the Davis Settlement was the 
foundation to help support the argument. He stated it has been used in Humboldt County to make 
sure the Public Defenders are equivalent to the District Attorneys. 

Drew Christensen asked for the status of the bill draft, contemplated months ago, dealing with 
NRS 7.125 and hourly rates. He wondered if it was one of the bill drafts set for Ways and Means. 

Director Ryba replied it was her understanding that since it was a budget bill, it did not need to 
be filed by the upcoming deadline but could be brought at a later date; it had not been submitted 
yet. 

Chris Giunchigliani asked Director Ryba is any direction was required from the Board to work, 
or to do or submit something. 

Director Ryba stated that she would look into a Lobbyist, ifDIDS is allowed to have a Lobbyist, 
and if the funding could be used. She stated a possible contract would be brought to the next Board 
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meeting for approval by the Board. Director Ryba requested Board authority to get these answers. 
She stated she was not sure if it could get done in the allowed time, but would try. 

Chair Mendiola felt this would be a good thing. 

Chris Giunchigliani asked if in lieu of hiring a lobbyist, was there a committee chair that Board 
members could contact to "get this on your radar." She asked if Danielle Monroe Marino, the new 
Chair of Ways and Means, should be contacted. She also said that the former Chair, Maggie 
Carlton, may also be able to put in a good word. Explore the different avenues that can be utilized. 

Joni Eastley suggested including NACO on the list. 

Chris Giunchigliani agreed that was a good idea. 

Allison Joffee wondered if the Board could vote now, or have a special meeting, maybe by phone, 
in January, to get this done, prior to the next meeting in February. 

Chair Mendiola stated they could not vote now, but a special meeting could be considered so it 
would be on the record as a Board. He encouraged Director Ryba to investigate the salary raising 
efforts and Lobbyist issue. 

Director Ryba stated it would be added to the next agenda, and an update would be provided. 

Chair Mendiola gave thanks and directed the meeting to item 7: Oversight Update. 

7. Oversight Update. (For discussion and possible action)
a. Weighted Caseload Study Status Update

Deputy Director Qualls reminded the Board of the Davis requirements to perform, or hire to 
perform, the weighted case load study to assess the adequacy of staffing of Indigent Defense 
Attorneys in the individual counties. He explained one of the reasons for the Legal Server Case 
Management System was to collect uniform data. DIDS been working with the National Center 
for State Courts (NCSC), for the better part of two years. The first year was plagued with COVID, 
resulting in anomalies in the reporting, delaying everything. Delays were also required to collect 
a full year of data from Legal Server, which now has been completed. DIDS is still waiting on the 
publishing of the nationwide study by the Rand Corporation, completed in May. It is currently 
undergoing rigorous peer review, postponing its availability. It was thought it would be available 
in June, then September; the last heard, it would be January. It would be irresponsible to produce 
any kind of weighted caseload study that does not incorporate the Rand study, so DIDS is holding 
for the official release to finish. Mr. Qualls added there is an obvious, insufficient number of 
Indigent Defense attorneys in Rural counties, comparing them to a squeezed balloon, pulling the 
attorneys here and taking them there. Some of the courts are really remote, making virtual 
appearances necessary, because the people willing to take the cases are in Las Vegas. Another 
struggle is the trouble with judges in some rural counties not allowing virtual appearances on minor 
hearings. Hopefully this can be remedied once the weighted caseload study is completed, and the 
numbers are increased. 
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Chair Mendiola asked if waiting on the Rand information to add to the data set would cause any 
problems with internal workings; issues such as waiting too long. 

Deputy Director Qualls replied, in a perfect world, the results would have been ready last June, 
and the counties would have had a year to comply. That would mean in June 2023, compliance 
with the new standard would have been met. From a practical standpoint, earlier is better, but as 
far as Davis compliance, compliance has still met because NCSC was hired on time and the issue 
is still being actively worked on due to a practical, responsible reason. It is out of the control of 
DIDS that it is not yet complete. 

Justice Maupin inquired about District Judges and Justices of the Peace around the State who 
would not allow Zoom. 

Deputy Director Qualls confirmed this was correct, and that DIDS has been addressing this with 
the judges directly in several different counties, explaining the issues to them, encouraging them 
to go ahead and allow virtual representation for now, until there can be a more surplus of available 
Indigent Defense lawyers. There is currently only one county that remains difficult, and DIDS is 
still working on that. 

Justice Maupin commented going directly to the Judges is fine, but recommended approaching 
the Chief Justice of the State, who runs the Judicial System; a one judge order might fix the 
problem. 

Deputy Director Qualls thanked Justice Maupin, stating his suggestion would be very helpful if 
that was an option: a blanket State policy under the circumstances. 

Allison Joffee added it might be helpful to ask the Court staff how they are treating the civil cases. 
Most Counties, in the practice of divorce, short of a settlement conference or a trial, are via Zoom 
and go well. This way, attorneys do not have to charge clients as much, which is an access to 
justice issue for criminal cases. Ms. Joffee agreed with Justice Maupin, reminding everyone that 
there was a one judge order, during COVID, for virtual representation, so the judges should be 
used to it; Judge Maupin' s suggestion might be a really good idea. 

b. Sixth Report of the Monitor

Deputy Director Qualls directed any questions regarding the Sixth Report of the Davis Monitor 
to Professor Hanan, who was on the call. He briefly commented the highlights of the report. It 
generally echoes the last several reports, which detail the achievements of the Department. The 
report also includes a few concerns, previously spoken on since the issues overlap. The primary 
concerns are about lack of adequate budget for the Department, and lack of adequate staffing to 
fully comply with some of the Davis Requirements, including more robust onsite oversight. The 
Monitor notes several achievements that include data collection on the attorney workload, spilling 
into a later issue. There is now a full year of quarterly reports from data collected from the Legal 
Server Case Management system. This is an enormous accomplishment given the reluctance of 
many independent attorneys to do this, especially for those public defenders who have never been 
asked previously to collect this kind of data. The wage salary survey, discussed here in previous 
meetings. The reimbursements, already discussed in some depth, of almost $1.6 million dollars to 
Davis Counties, and over $225,000 dollars to Non-Davis Counties. The Monitor notes oversight: 
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the opinions and recommendations of several solutions, our Data Analyst, what is needed to fully 
and completely comply regarding oversight, other assistance to counties and training, and the 
completion of additional Delphi panels and Bill Draft requests. These are all accomplishments 
noted by the Monitor. Reiterating the areas of concern as the insufficient number of qualified 
attorneys, especially in the Rurals, the inadequate budget and staffing, and the delay in the 
workload standards. The full report was provided to the Board. Mr. Qualls felt it was incredibly 
thorough, and again assured that Professor Hanan could answer any questions. 

Chair Mendiola asked ifthere were any questions for Professor Hanan, and when there was none, 
thanked Deputy Director Qualls and the Monitor, stating he appreciated her time. He then asked if 
the Professor would like to say anything. 

Professor/Monitor Eve Hanan thanked Director Ryba, Deputy Director Qualls, and everyone 
involved at the Department, for being so helpful and cooperative in the process. She expressed her 
appreciation for the great work. 

Chair Mendiola again thanked the Professor, and asked Deputy Director Qualls to continue with 
item C. 

c. FY23, QI Quarterly Data Report

Deputy Director Qualls briefly touched on the Fiscal Year 23, Quarter 1, quarterly report, which 

was provided to the Board. He advised they were based on gathered data from Legal Server, the

uniform data collection tool used by DIDS. With this quarterly report, there is now a full year of 

Indigent Defense data from across the State, which has never happened, been available, or been 

compiled in the individual counties before. The first quarter was not very robust, but it grows in 

completeness and accuracy every quarter. DIDS is very proud and feels it will continue to improve. 

Mr. Qualls asked ifthere were any questions or comments. 

Chair Mendiola thanked the Team, and expressed how much of an accomplishment this was, 

especially knowing how things began. He praised the ability in getting everyone to report the data 

sets, which is allowing growth. The Chair expressed his appreciation for all the efforts made. 

d. Oversight Update

Deputy Director Qualls thanked the Chair and continued onto Item D: Oversight Update. He 

advised that due to short staffing, and several other blocks, there has been limited "boots on the 

ground" oversight. Department members did visit Humboldt County, unfortunately Chair 

Mendiola was in Reno at that time, and could not meet. Members did meet and spend the day with 

the public defender and the alternate public defender. Anytime this is done, valuable insight is 

gained on how things are working, what the issues are, what the shortages are, and where focus is 

needed, which is good. Most oversight is currently remote, dealing with several common issues. 

Continuing to build at least two-tier systems in all the counties including Elko and Lyon, working 

with Nye and their discussions on building a County Public Defender's Office, which DIDS is 

excited about. It was shared that White Pine had opted-in to the State Public Defender for primary 

public defense services. The preliminary steps have begun to forward. 

9 



Director Ryba added that she and Deputy Director Qualls are reviewing each County's plan to 

see if additional information is required. Previously discussed was a Municipal Court piece. DIDS 

is facing the issue of statute saying a Municipal Court Judge cannot select the next counsel; it 

needs to be in compliance with the county plans, but county plans are silent on how this should 

take place. 

Justice Maupin shared he has been utilizing Zoom over the last couple years and expressed its 

disadvantages, such as the lack of personal connectivity and the genuine personality interactions. 

He requested consideration, and offered to help, to get three or four senior status or retired judges 

that could physically go out and hold meetings with the staff of these lawyers, providing an 

opportunity to have some of the same contact and training with judges that they would not 

otherwise, such as cross-examination and the fundamentals of trying a case, etc. The Justice felt 

this might upgrade the fact that a younger demographic of lawyers is representing indigents in 

criminal cases. He stated all it would cost is the gas, and possibly a motel room. 

Deputy Director Qualls thanked Justice Maupin, stating the suggestion was great. 

Chair Mendiola thanked Justice Maupin, and asked Deputy Director Qualls to move to item E. 

e. Request permission for DIDS to opt-in to the opportunity to collaborate with Justice

Counts and share indigent defense data.

Deputy Director Qualls stated an action from the Board was required to request permission for 

DIDS to opt-in, to collaborate with the organization, Justice Counts, and to share the collected 

Indigent Defense data previously spoken about. He advised the Executive Director of the Nevada 

Department of Sentencing Policy, Victoria Gonzalez, was on the call and she could answer more 

detailed questions. Mr. Qualls advised one of the mandates of the Department of Sentencing Policy 

(DSP), is to facilitate the collection of criminal justice data from across the State. DSP has 

contracted with an organization called Justice Counts, and are trying to collect data from law 

enforcement, the defense, the prosecution, courts and pre-trial operations, jails, prisons, and 

community supervision departments (parole and probation). If the Board approves the opt-in, 

DIDS would be providing the defense, or some of the data on the defense portion. 

Chair Mendiola entertained a motion. 

Motion: To Opt-In to Collaborate with Justice Counts and Share Indigent Defense Data 

By: Allison Joffee 
Second: Chris Giunchigliani 
Vote: Passed Unanimously 

8. Training Update. (For discussion and possible action)
a. First Annual Defenders Homicide Conference, partnership between DIDS, Clark
County Public Defender, Clark County Special Public Defender, Washoe County Public
Defender, and Washoe County Alt. Public Defender.

Deputy Director Qualls advised he was covering these updates for Deputy Director Handy, who 
was working on Budget Requests. He advised DIDS has been collaborating with Clark County 
PD's Office, Clark County Special PD's Office, Washoe County Public Defender, Washoe County 
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Alternate Public Defender, and Board Member Drew Christianson, on a series of homicide 
trainings. The First Annual Defenders Homicide Conference was broken up into four parts; three 
of those have been successfully completed. There have been more than 100 participants, virtually, 
in each one of the sessions, making them incredibly successful. The feedback received been 
uniformly positive. 

Drew Christensen advised he participated as a presenter in the first training. He was excited on 
how many unfamiliar names were, meaning the groups were from outside the Las Vegas Area. Mr. 
Christensen shared there were many students from Boyd Law School who also attended, He felt it 
is fantastic anytime there is statewide excitement to have collaboration efforts between both the 
Urban and the Rurals. Mr. Christensen was not able to see the second two presentations, but is 
familiar with the presenters, and what they presented. From what he saw, they were highly 
effective and highly statewide oriented, and congratulated those who put it on. 

Chair Mendiola praised the report and loved hearing about the participation. He asked Deputy 
Director Qualls if there was anything else, and if not to move on. 

b. Third Annual Defenders Conference. May 2023

Deputy Director Qualls stated the DIDS office has been preparing the lineup for the Third 
Annual Defenders' Conference. It's scheduled for May of 2023. The original plan was to hold it 
up at Lake Tahoe, but for funding reasons, that is not going to happen. The venue will be the 
Silver Legacy in Reno, which was recently toured by he and Director Ryba while meeting with 
staff. The Conference theme will be storytelling. The presenters are currently being organized; 
there are already bids from some of them. Last year the Conference was in the South, so DIDS is 
excited to be holding it in the North this year. 

Director Ryba added while meeting in Humboldt County, the theory of the training topics was 
discussed with Matt Stermitz, a Humboldt County Public Defender. During the meeting Mr. 
Stermitz referenced a book sold by the NACDL called Powerful Word Storytelling and 
Persuasion. DIDS has purchased about 40 copies of that book, with the intention of sending it to 
every office, including the Clark Public Defender, the Alternate or the Special, as well as the 
Washoe PD and the Alternate Public Defender. So as a marketing technique to entice attendance, 
the book will be included with the invitation to come to the training. Director Ryba expressed 
her hope for a good turnout, stating the best thing about last year's Conference was seeing the 
Urban Attorneys and the Rural Attorneys start to get acquainted. She thanked Matt Stermitz in 
Humboldt for the idea. 

Chair Mendiola thanked Director Ryba for the update, and shared how Mr. Stermitz had 
initially been an opposition party with respect to DIDS, but has turned around to appreciate the 
work being done, and expressed how much of a storyteller Mr. Stermitz was. The Chair then 
thanked Deputy Director Qualls and asked him to continue with Grants. 

c. Grant Awards: JAG Subgrant and JRJ Grant.

Deputy Director Qualls advised there were two grants. He shared that $33,000 was received 

through the JAG Subgrant to pay for the travel and lodging accommodations at the Annual 
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Conference for Rural attorneys to attend. This was done last year, and the hope is more Rural 

attorneys can attend this year; this is a high priority for DIDS and putting on the Annual 

Conference. Statewide conferences are enjoyed by prosecutors, but not to this scale. The first for 

DIDS was put on by Jarrod Hickman, virtually, and last year's was the first "live" conference. 

DIDS is excited about the opportunity and ability to make the conference, as much possible, free 

of costs to Rural Attorneys - to travel, to stay, and to participate in the conference training. He 

again praised the final location and facility, and all the available eateries and places to hold 

meetings and collaborative sessions. The second grant is the JRJ, where over $78,000 was recently 

received to assist with student loan repayment for Indigent Defense providers. The award has been 

received, but payments are on hold due to the pause on student loan payments until June 2023. 

DIDS will continue to advise of the opportunity for Public Defenders and will start to distribute 

funds when loan repayment continues. 

Director Ryba added the JRJ Grant is also open to Prosecutors, but the Presidential pause to 
student loan payments has resulted in not distributing any of these funds. This year's award 
increased to $78,000. The prior two years have about $36,000 for each year. There is a total of 
about $150,000 that DIDS can provide to prosecutors and public defenders once the Presidential 
pause has lifted. These funds are another tool that can be used to encourage individuals to go into 
Indigent Defense work. 

Chair Mendiola praised the report and asked for questions from the Board regarding grants. He 
then advised to move on to Item 9: Scheduling for Future Meetings 

9. Scheduling of Future Meetings. (For discussion and possible action)

a. Confirmation of Next Meetings:
1. February 2, 2023, at 1 pm. Board Meeting.

Director Ryba said February 2nd would allow time to put out the next DIDS quarterly report, 
receive the report from the Monitor, and get the Quarterly Reporting from the Counties and report 
back. 

Chair Mendiola asked if any Board members had a conflict with February 2nd
, 2023. 

Chris Giunchigliani asked for the date to be repeated, and then stated she was open on that date. 

2. June 15, 2023, at 1 pm. Workshop and Meeting.

Director Ryba pointed out that the June 15th meeting was out a bit more than usual due to the 

need to re-address regulations, add the weighted case load study recommendations, and allow 

sufficient time to work with NCSC, get those recommendations, and hold that Workshop before 

the contract with NCSC expires at the end of June. The next time DIDS can start working on 

permanent regulations is after July 1st
. If the workshop is held in June, the Legislature can review 

submitted changes, and return them so steps can be completed to make them permanent 

regulations. Director Ryba suggested this date be a possible in-person board meeting. There was 

one in-person board meeting last year, so she felt this meeting might be the appropriate choice for 

this year, leaving the selection to the Board. 
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Chair Mendiola requested to respond if there was a problem for any Board members, and asked 
about June 15th for a meeting and workshop. 

Chair Mendiola voiced it does make for a long day. He then asked about it being in-person. The 

Chair expressed the great time at the last in-person meeting in Tonopah; it was excellent and he 

would like to see everyone again, if possible. 

Chair Mendiola asked the Board for location ideas, suggesting Winnemucca if that was not too 

far for those in the South to travel; he offered to host in his town. He asked if a location closer to 

urban activities was preferred. With no responses, the Chair said something could be worked out, 

other options found. He asked Director Ryba to research and come up with some ideas, and then 

send them out for consideration. 

3. August 3, 2023, at 1 pm. Board Meeting.

Director Ryba proposed August 3rd as a meeting date. 

Chair Mendiola inquired about August 3rd
, realizing this date was far away, asking the Board if 

there were any conflicts. When there were no responses, he praised Director Ryba on her choices 

of dates. 

4. November 2, 2023, at 1 pm. Board Meeting.

Director Ryba proposed November 2nd as a meeting date. 

Chair Mendiola asked about November 2nd
. There were no responses. The Chair advised the 

dates, especially the later two, could be revisited; the Board always adapts. He asked Director Ryba 

is there was anything else; there was not. 

Justice Maupin volunteered that there should be at least one meeting in Winnemucca. 

Joni Eastley agreed, if it was during the summer months. 

Chair Mendiola thought it would be good to meet during the Basque Festival. 

Joni Eastley stated that no hotel rooms would be available. 

Chair Mendiola laughed and agreed with Ms. Eastley. 

10. Public Comment.

Chair Mendiola asked if there were any public comments, confirming with Cynthia Atanazio; 
there were none. 

11. Adjournment.

Chair Mendiola thanked everyone, adjourning the meeting at approximately 2:33 pm. 

The Board Members offered everyone well wishes for the weekend and holiday season. 
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